Issue Brief

September 2023 No : 386

What Does China Want?

Ashu Maan



What Does China Want?

Abstract

What does China want? It has been an age-old question. Generally, countries are forthcoming about their motives through policy statements and strategies. However, China remains an anomaly. Due to restrictions on academic freedom and media, what China wants is not always clear. This paper tries to deduce what China wants by analyzing the statements of Xi Jinping and other Senior leaders and how media and civilian academics interpret them.

This paper makes two arguments. The first argument is how China is a threat to Liberal International Institutions and how it wants to mould them according to their needs. The paper finds that China does not want to change the international economic institutions like the World Bank (WB), the International Monetary Fund (IMF), or the World Trade Organisation (WTO). To prove the first argument, the author analyses Xi Jinping's statements and uses two case studies on China taking control of multilateral International Organizations (especially UN Organizations) and using them for its benefit.

The paper's second argument addresses the question: what is China's endgame? Xi Jinping asserts in his speeches that he aims to "Turn China into a modern, prosperous country. (CCP, 2017)" However, the author argues that China's endgame is not just to turn itself into a modern, prosperous country, but it goes beyond that. China wants to assert dominance in at least the western Pacific region. China wants to integrate Taiwan with the mainland, exhibit dominance in the South China Sea, probably occupy the Senkaku Islands and settle the Lineof-Actual Control (LAC) with India on its terms.

Keywords : China, UN, International Organisations, World Bank, IMF, South China Sea

China and International Institutions

China's Foreign Policy strategy is embedded in realism. One can make a case that Chinese foreign policy is Machiavellian (Kai, 2015). China believes that powerful nations design international institutions, laws, and norms, and they often reflect their interests. According to Chinese thinking, the United States has been a hegemon since the Second World War and an absolute hegemon after the end of the Cold War. They believe that the United States has used such status to mould international institutions as an extension of its domestic policies.

The United States has moulded international institutions according to its interests. Whereas, US believes that its interest pertains to free trade, individual rights, political rights, human rights, freedom of navigation, self-determination, and democracy as enshrined in the Atlantic Charter.

On the other hand, a system moulded by a hegemonic China could aim to take most of those rights away. China does not believe in individual rights. It believes in the so-called rights of mankind, which the party brings forward, since it believes that authoritarian leadership (or China's style of democracy) works better. In contrast, democracies consider individual interests that lead to policy fragmentation and implementation. Regarding this, Zhang Weiwei from China Institute at Fudan University argues that:

"The biggest difference between the institutional arrangements of China and Western countries is that the former has a political force representing people's collective interest, and the latter do not. In the West, different political parties represent the interest of different social groups. As a result, national policies are constantly wavering, political parties and interest groups are frequently engaged in bigger conflict with each other, and national development easily loses direction. In contrast, the CPC is a political party dedicated to serving the people wholeheartedly, and one that has played the larger role of leader, regulator, and coordinator throughout China's modernization drive (Weiwei, 2017)."

China and Economic Order

China ascended to the WTO in 2001 (WTO, 2001). The Republic of China was a founding member of the International Monetary Fund, but the People's Republic of China established formal ties to the IMF in 1980.

Joining the WTO was a major boost for China's economy. After joining the WTO, China liberalized its banking, service, telecommunications, financial services, and insurance sectors. China had to further pull-down restrictions on retail and wholesale. Although these conditions were seen to be harsh at that time, they brought in a lot of Foreign Direct Investment (FDI) and ultimately led to the rapid development of the Chinese economy (Branstetter, 2018).

Since opening up, China has also become an economic power in Asia. China's economy owes its rise to the current international financial institutions. Therefore, it is less likely to try

to effect a change in them. China is the largest trading partner of countries like Japan (Statista, 2022), the Republic of Korea (Santander, 2022), and the ASEAN nations (Global Times, 2021). China not only wants the financial institutions to operate the same way they are operating now, but it also actively seeks participation in them. Even Xi Jinping defended the system at Davos, saying:

"It is true that economic globalization has created new problems. But this is no justification to write off economic globalization altogether. Rather we should adapt to and guide globalization, cushion its negative impact, and deliver its benefits to all countries and all nations (Jinping, 2017)."

China was one of the leading proponents of the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) that became effective on 1 January 2022 (ASEAN, 2022). RCEP includes ten ASEAN countries, with China, Australia, Japan, South Korea, and New Zealand. China is also actively seeking membership in the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Transpacific Partnership (CPTPP), a Japanese-led free trade Agreement (Solis, 2021). If accepted in CPTPP, China will become the dominant economic player in the region with the rest of the world's fastest developing economies.

America's Withdrawal and China's Ambitions (From Deng to Xi)

China views international governance in a hierarchical order (Joshi, 2020), where countries at the top of the ladder decide on laws and norms for the remainder. Chinese President Xi Jinping has repeatedly stressed in his speeches that during the 'Century of humiliation', 'the Western countries imposed "*unfair treaties*" and made a system that benefits them at the expense of China.'

Deng Xiaoping unveiled the "24-Character Strategy" in the wake Tiananmen Square Massacre as it faced global backlash. The strategy translates to:

"Observe calmly; secure our position; cope with affairs calmly; hide our capabilities and bide our time; be good at maintaining a low profile; and never claim leadership (Whiting, 1995)."

While the succeeding leaders followed Deng Xiaoping's principles, the first signs of change came in 2009 at China's 11th Ambassadorial Conference. President Hu Jintao said, "China needs to actively achieve something (Blanchette, 2021)." Further, Xi Jinping completely broke away from Deng Xiaoping's principles through the so-called Wolf Warrior Diplomacy and asserting active leadership of multilateral international institutions.

The question that arises is: what brought about a change in China's policy of 'never claim leadership'? A case can be made for the 2008-09 global financial crisis and thereafter due to 'neo-isolationism' during the Trump presidency.

The 2008-2009 global financial crisis wreaked havoc across the world, especially the United States. However, China's state-managed economy weathered the crisis better than the United States. This made China believe that its governance model was better than the United States, which they perceived to be in decline (Blanchette, 2021). Cui Liru at the China Institutes for Contemporary International Relations wrote in 2016, "The United States is no longer able to easily exercise hegemonic authority like it did in the post-Cold War era." He further stated that the balance of power is in flux, with "different power centres competing and cooperating at different levels according to their own superiority and characteristics (Hart, 2017)."

This view was also reflected in the leadership's thinking. Xi Jinping, as soon as 2014, started calling for the reform of the global international system. Speaking at the Central Foreign Affairs Work Conference, Xi said:

"We should promote the reform of the International System and global governance and increase the representation and voice of China (Jinping, 2014)."

Xi did call for a change in international institutions but was still careful not to explicitly call for China to play a leadership role in the system.

China's aims were further emboldened when Donald Trump became President of the United States. The Trump administration withdrew from various international institutions, treaties, and trade pacts. United States' neo-isolationism meant that the leadership was up for grabs and for China to take. Trump withdrew the United States from the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) in 2016 (Taylor, 2018); Paris Climate Deal in 2017 (Austin, 2019); UNESCO in October 2017 (Adamson, 2019); Iran Nuclear Deal or the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) in May 2018 (Mulligan, 2018); stopped funding for the United Nations Relief and Works Agency in August 2018 (George, 2018) and the World Health Organization in May 2020 (Press, 2020). Apart from pullback from International Organizations, President Trump also withdrew from arms control treaties like the 'Open Skies Treaty' and Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces with Russia. He further made the WTO virtually defunct by blocking the appointment of judges to the dispute redressal mechanism (Swanson, 2019) and pulled back from the negotiations of the Global Compact for Migration in August 2017 (Gladstone, 2017).

Chinese scholars and leadership saw Trump's actions as the impending American decline that would only go downhill. The deputy director of the Institute of World Politics at the China Institute of Contemporary International Relations, Chen Xiangyang, described

Trump's actions as selfishness that was "*causing the world to turn to China to play a greater role*." He stated that:

"US withdrawal has led to greater confidence in and respect for China's role, enabling China to move closer to the center of the world through participating in global governance and expanding its clout and voice in the world (Xiangyang, 2018)."

Xi Jinping also supported this assertion in his speech at the Central Conference on Work relating to Foreign Affairs in June 2018. Xi said:

"China needs to take an active part in leading the reform of the global governance system (Jinping, Xi urges breaking new ground in major country diplomacy with Chinese characteristics, 2018)." Officially this was the first time any Chinese leader called to lead the global governance system. However, China's attempts at leading the system predate the announcement.

OR LAND WARFAD

China's Control of International Institutions: Through the Lens of case studies

As enunciated earlier, China believes in a power hierarchy, and the one at the top makes' rules and norms according to their interest. This thinking was also validated by President Trump in an address to the UN General Assembly when he said:

"As the President of the United States, I will always put America first, just like you, as the leaders of your countries, will always, and should always, put your country first (Trump, 2019)."

China has been trying to control UN Organizations according to their goals. It has asserted control over organizations like the UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs for promoting the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and the UN Human Rights Council for its human rights violations in Xinjiang, Tibet, and Hong Kong.

The following case studies trace China's control over and how it uses the abovementioned UN agencies.

1. **Department of Economic and Social Affairs (DESA)**: DESA is the frontline development organization of the UN It is guided by the UN charter and 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Since its inception, DESA has primarily been headed by the United Kingdom, France, and the United States, but China has held the position of Under Secretary_General of DESA since July 2007. From the period starting in 2007, the Under Secretary_General position has been held by a Chinese diplomat.

China has used its position in DESA to promote the Belt and Road Initiative. In his remarks at the "Belt and Road Davos Forum-Interregional Cooperation for a New Globalization" gathering, organized by the WEF, Liu Zhenmin, former Vice-Minister for Foreign Affairs for China and Under_Secretary-General for DESA stressed the importance of BRI in globalization and sustainability. He said, "BRI has emerged as a new and inclusive model of International Development Cooperation," and it promoted "globalization that is more inclusive, equitable, and sustainable (Zhenmin, 2018)". Speaking again in June 2018 at the High-level symposium on the BRI and 2030 agenda, Zhenmin spoke of the similarity between the BRI and U.N. Agenda 2030, terming them both a global and equitable good source. He said: "Both of them aim to promote winwin cooperation, shared development and prosperity, peace and cooperation, openness and inclusiveness, and mutual understanding and trust (Zhenmin, 2018)."

ORLAND WARFAR,

China, using the DESA, has launched a program named "Jointly Building Belt and Road towards SDGs". The program's stated goal is to "implement a multi-country, multi-year project to strengthen national capacities for jointly building the Belt and Road towards Sustainable Development Goals." China's actions have come in the wake of reports regarding the Unsustainability (ANI, 2021) and environmental impact of BRI (SPIEGEL, 2020).

Incidentally, the UN fully embraced BRI, as evidenced by the remarks of U.N. Secretary-General Antonio Guterres at the Opening of the BRI forum in May 2017. Guterres hailed the BRI as a project for deepening "connectivity across countries and regions: connectivity in infrastructure, trade, finance, policies and, perhaps most important of all among people,"

The secretary-general even stated China's win-win slogan, saying BRI and Agenda 2030 "strive to create opportunities, global public goods, and win-win cooperation (Guterres, 2017)."

2. United Nations Human Rights Council (UNHRC):. China's violation of human rights starts right after the formation of the People's Republic of China. Mao's policy of Great Leap Forward (1958-1962) and the Cultural Revolution (1966-1976) allegedly killed an estimated 80 million people (Strauss, 1994). Mao's actions led to famines and disappearances. China has also indulged in human rights violations in Tibet and Xinjiang, severely restricting the freedom of movement, assembly, speech, and religious freedom of citizens in these regions (HRW, 2018). The latest of China's

Human Rights violations have occurred in Hong Kong, where the new National Security Law has led to arbitrary arrests, detention, restriction of press and free expression, and rights of peaceful assembly (US State Department, 2021).

China has its definitions of human rights; as Le Yucheng said at the U.N. in 2018: "more than just one path towards modernization and every country may choose its own path of development and model of human rights protection in the context of its national circumstances and its people's needs (United Nations, 2018)."

China has been engaging actively with UNHRC since its inception but has more often than not shown hostility against any criticism of its human rights record. For example, when the United States, during the 2018 Universal Periodic Review (UPR), brought attention towards China's human rights abuses in Xinjiang, China vehemently pushed back, stating that the United States was trying to question China's territorial integrity and politicizing the issue of human rights (Mantesso, 2021). China also benefits from the membership of other authoritarian countries with dismal human rights records, who vote in its favour and vice-versa.

Apart from these two, China has considerable influence in organizations like the U.N. Accreditation for Non-Governmental Organizations, the U.N. International Telecommunication Union, and the WHO. China has so much influence over WHO that it stopped Taiwan from attending the WHO's briefing and meetings even during the Covid-19 pandemic (AlJazera, 2021).

Conclusion

After discussing China's role in International Institutions, one might wonder what China's endgame is. Speaking at the 100th anniversary of the Communist Party of China (CPC), Xi Jinping declared that the party has realized the "first centenary goal of building a moderately prosperous society in all respects" and he further outlined the second centenary goal of "building China into a great modern socialist country in all respects (Xi Jinping, 2021)." This was not the first time Xi Jinping declared the goal of making China a modern socialist country. Chinese scholars and media have reiterated this goal since Xi Jinping first declared it.

Does China only want economic modernization? Despite time and again stressing the importance of globalization and economic growth, it is only a means to an end for China. China's endgame is the complete reunification of their motherland. What does reunification mean? For China, reunification means unification of Taiwan with the mainland, asserting

dominance in the South China Sea, gaining control of the Senkaku Islands, and the least talked about territorial disputes with India, including China's claims over Arunachal Pradesh.

These claims are not without evidence as Xi Jinping, in a speech in October 2021, asserted that:

"The historical task of the complete reunification of the motherland must be fulfilled and will definitely be fulfilled (BBC, 2021)." Regarding Taiwan, in the 19th Party Congress, Xi Jinping stated that the

"unification with Taiwan was one of the 14 must-do items necessary to achieve the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation (Bush, 2017)."

China's actions in the last three years speak enough about its dispute with India. To assert its territorial claims, China started offensive actions in the Galwan Valley that led to the highest number of military causalities between the two nations in over four decades. Since then, India and China have had 19 rounds of talks between the two sides with little outcome. Similarly, China's actions in the South China Sea are belligerent with China regularly using grey-zone tactics against the littoral states.

China is in land and maritime disputes in the South China Sea with the Southeast Asian nations of Brunei, Taiwan, Philippines, Indonesia, Malaysia, and Vietnam. China asserts historical claims over the waters, against international law enunciated by the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). Despite being a signatory of the UNCLOS, China refused to honour the ruling by UNCLOS in 2016, which stated that 'China had no legal claims on everything within the "Nine-Dash Line (Chaudhury, 2021)". To assert its claims, China has indulged in the aggressive building of artificial islands (BBC, 2020) in South China Sea and continues to regularly violate the territorial sovereignty of countries to assert its dominance using non-state actors.

In conclusion, despite China's rhetoric about developing China into a modern society, its endgame is the so-called "reunification of the motherland" that it strives to achieve through dominating and subverting international order and institutions.

Works Cited

CCP, C. C. (2017, October 18). e Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era—Delivered at the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China. Retrieved 2023, from CSIS: https://interpret.csis.org/translations/secure-a-decisivevictory-in-building-a-moderately-prosperous-society-in-all-respects-and-strive-forthe-great-success-of-socialism-with-chinese-characteristics-for-a-new-era-deliveredat-the/

- Kai, J. (2015, February 10). Are China's Leaders Disciples of Machiavelli? Retrieved July 2023, from The Diplomat: https://thediplomat.com/2015/02/are-chinas-leadersdisciples-of-machiavelli/
- Weiwei, Z. (2017). A comparative Analysis of Order in China and Disorder in the West. *Qiushi*, 97-103.
- WTO. (2001, November 10). *WTO Ministerial Conference approves China's accession*. Retrieved July 2023, from WTO: https://www.wto.org/english/news e/pres01 e/pr252 e.htm
- Branstetter, L. (2018). China's Embrace of Globalization. In L. Brandt, *China's Great Economic Transformation* (pp. 633-682). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Statista. (2022, December). *Leading export partners of Japan in 2022*. Retrieved July 2023, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/270101/main-export-partners-for-japan/
- Santander. (2022). *South Korean foreign trade in figures*. Retrieved July 2023, from Santander: https://santandertrade.com/en/portal/analyse-markets/south-korea/foreign-trade-in-figures
- Global Times. (2021, September 13). China-ASEAN bilateral trade annually growth rate hits 16.5% from 1991 to 2020: customs. Retrieved July 2023, from China International Import Expo: https://www.ciie.org/zbh/en/news/exhibition/news/20210913/29410.html
- Jinping, X. (2017, January 17). *China's Xi Jinping defends globalization from the Davos stage*. Retrieved July 2023, from WEF: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/01/chinas-xi-jinping-defends-globalization-from-the-davos-stage/
- ASEAN. (2022, January 1). *RCEP Agreement enters into force*. Retrieved July 2023, from ASEAN: https://asean.org/rcep-agreement-enters-into-force/
- Solis, M. (2021, September 23). *China moves to join the CPTPP, but don't expect a fast pass*. Retrieved July 2023, from Brookings: https://www.brookings.edu/articles/chinamoves-to-join-the-cptpp-but-dont-expect-a-fast-pass/
- Joshi, M. (2020, July 21). *China's hierarchy of nations*. Retrieved July 2023, from ORF: https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-hierarchy-of-nations/
- Whiting, A. S. (1995). Chinese Nationalism and Foreign Policy After Deng. The China Quaterly, 142, 295-316.
- Blanchette, J. (2021, November 3). *Beijing's visions of American decline*. Retrieved from Politico: watcher/2021/03/11/beijings-visions-of-american-decline-492064
- Hart, M. (2017, October 18). *Grand Designs: Does China have a 'Grand Strategy'*? Retrieved July 2023, from Eiropean Council on Foreign Relations: https://ecfr.eu/publication/grands designs does china have a grand strategy/
- Jinping, X. (2014, November 29). Xi Jinping attended the Central Foreign Affairs Work Conference and delivered an important speech. Retrieved July 2023, from Xinhuanet: http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2014-11/29/c 1113457723.htm
- Taylor, A. (2018, April 13). *A timeline of Trump's complicated relationship with the TPP*. Retrieved July 2023, from Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/04/13/a-timeline-oftrumps-complicated-relationship-with-the-tpp/
- Austin, J. (2019, November 18). *Trump's withdrawal from the Paris climate deal is bad for US business. Here's why.* Retrieved from WEF: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/11/trump-paris-climate-change-us-business/

- Adamson, T. (2019, January 1). U.S. and Israel officially withdraw from UNESCO. Retrieved July 2023, from PBS: https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/u-s-and-israel-officially-withdraw-from-unesco
- Mulligan, S. P. (2018, May 4). Withdrawal from International Agreements: Legal Framework, the Paris Agreement, and the Iran Nuclear Agreement. Retrieved July 2023, from Congressional Research Service: https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R44761.pdf
- George, S. (2018, August 31). US ends funding of UN agency for Palestinian refugees. Retrieved July 2023, from Boston Globe: https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2018/08/31/ends-funding-agency-forpalestinian-

refugees/EAKTjaGLLUu34o6EL8SnaM/story.html?p1=Article_Inline_Text_Link

- Press, A. (2020, May 30). US President Donald Trump terminates relationship with WHO over coronavirus, takes action against Hong Kong. Retrieved July 2023, from Associated Press: https://www.indiatoday.in/world/story/us-terminating-relationship-with-whosays-president-donald-trump-1683541-2020-05-29
- Swanson, A. (2019, December 8). *Trump Cripples W.T.O. as Trade War Rages*. Retrieved July 2023, from New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/08/business/trump-trade-war-wto.html
- Gladstone, R. (2017, December 3). U.S. Quits Migration Pact, Saying It Infringes on Sovereignty. Retrieved July 2023, from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/03/world/americas/united-nations-migrationpact.html
- Xiangyang, C. (2018, January 2018). *China Advances as the US Retreats*. Retrieved July 2023, from China US Focus: https://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/china-advances-as-the-us-retreats
- Jinping, X. (2018, June 24). Xi urges breaking new ground in major country diplomacy with Chinese characteristics. Retrieved July 2023, from Xinhuanet: http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/24/c 137276269.htm
- Trump, D. (2019, September 25). Remarks by President Trump to the 74th Session of the United Nations General Assembly. Retrieved July 2023, from White House: https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-74th-session-united-nations-general-assembly/
- Zhenmin, L. (2018, January 23). *Remarks "Belt and Road Davos Forum-Interregional Cooperation for a New Globalization" World Economic Forum*. Retrieved from UNDESA: https://www.un.org/es/desa/remarks-"belt-and-road-davos-forum-interregional-cooperation-new-globalization"
- Zhenmin, L. (2018, June 13). Statement High Level Symposium on the Belt and Road Initiative and 2030 Agenda. Retrieved July 2023, from UNDESA: https://www.un.org/en/desa/statement-high-level-symposium-belt-and-road-initiativeand-2030-agenda
- ANI. (2021, September 30). *China's BRI left several countries saddled with 'hidden debts': report.* Retrieved July 2023, from Business Standard: https://www.businessstandard.com/article/international/china-s-bri-left-several-countries-saddled-withhidden-debts-report-121093000947_1.html
- SPIEGEL, J. E. (2020, February 17). *The potential climate consequences of China's Belt and Roads Initiative*. Retrieved July 2023, from Yale Climate Connections: https://yaleclimateconnections.org/2020/02/the-potential-climate-consequences-ofchinas-belt-and-roads-initiative/

- Guterres, A. (2017, May 14). *Remarks at the opening of the Belt and Road Forum*. Retrieved July 2023, from United Nations: https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/speeches/2017-05-14/secretary-general's-belt-and-road-forum-remarks
- Strauss, V. (1994, July 17). HOW MANY DIED? NEW EVIDENCE SUGGESTS FAR HIGHER NUMBERS FOR THE VICTIMS OF MAO ZEDONG'S ERA. Retrieved July 2023, from Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/07/17/howmany-died-new-evidence-suggests-far-higher-numbers-for-the-victims-of-maozedongs-era/01044df5-03dd-49f4-a453-a033c5287bce/.
- HRW. (2018). China Events of 2018. Human Rights Watch. Retrieved July 2023, from https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/china
- US State Department. (2021). 2020 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: China (Includes Hong Kong, Macau, and Tibet) Hong Kong. Washington: US State Department. Retrieved July 2023, from https://www.state.gov/reports/2021-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/china/
- United Nations. (2018, November 8). China hails human rights progress amid calls to close detention camps. Retrieved July 2023, from United Nations News: https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/11/102506
- Mantesso, S. (2021, July 20). China hits back as it faces growing criticism of its human rights record, treatment of Uyghurs. Retrieved July 2023, from ABC News: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-07-20/china-responds-to-western-criticism-of-human-rights-record/100295550
- AlJazera. (2021, May 24). *Taiwan blames China for latest WHO meeting snub*. Retrieved July 2023, from AlJazera: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/24/taiwan-blames-china-for-latest-who-meeting-snub
- Xi Jinping. (2021, July 1). Full text of Xi Jinping's speech on the CCP's 100th anniversary. Retrieved July 2023, from Nikkei Asia: https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Full-text-of-Xi-Jinping-s-speech-on-the-CCP-s-100th-anniversary
- BBC. (2021, October 9). China-Taiwan tensions: Xi Jinping says 'reunification' must be fulfilled. Retrieved July 2023, from BBC: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-58854081
- Bush, R. C. (2017, October 19). *What Xi Jinping said about Taiwan at the 19th Party Congress*. Retrieved July 2023, from Brookings: https://www.brookings.edu/articles/what-xijinping-said-about-taiwan-at-the-19th-party-congress/

Chaudhury, D. R. (2021, July 21). China must honour legally binding UNCLOS verdict on South China Sea Read more at: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/china-must-honour-legallybinding-unclos-verdict-on-south-china-

sea/articleshow/84257847.cms?utm_source=contentofinterest. Retrieved July 2023, from Economic Times: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/china-must-honour-legally-binding-unclos-verdict-on-south-china-sea/articleshow/84257847.cms?from=mdr

BBC. (2020, July 14). South China Sea: What's China's plan for its 'Great Wall of Sand'? Retrieved July 2023, from BBC: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-53344449

About the Author

Ashu Maan is a Research-Assistant at CLAWS. He holds a Master's degree in Diplomacy, Law, and Business from OP Jindal Global–University with a specialization in Foreign Policy and Conflict. He has previously worked for Institute of Chinese Studies. He has also contributed a chapter on Denuclearization of North Korea in the book titled "Drifts and Dynamics: Russia's Ukraine War and Northeast Asia." His areas of research include the Great Power Rivalry between the United States and China, China's Foreign Policy, and the People's Liberation Army

All Rights Reserved 2023 Centre for Land Warfare Studies (CLAWS)

No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from CLAWS The views expressed and suggestions made in the article are solely of the author in his personal capacity and do not have any official endorsement. Attributability of the contents lies purely with author.